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these people and see if they can do (?) 

Allen: I remember Henry Dupont being quoted as to how much it 
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incidently. 

Newman: I spent more time talking to Bill Benton about giving a 
piece of the Encyclopedia Brittanica. 

Allen: A change of pace. In '67, Halsey supported and the Board 
agreed to buy 15 academic robes for trustees to wear at 
convocations, these were purple and white robes. Some bought 
their own but 15 were bought all told and no one seems to know 
what happened to them. I don't even rec 1 them being worn. Do 
you recall anothing about that? 

Newman: I know there were robes available. Henry at that time 
in time required us to attend convocations and we were using the 
only honorary degree robes for fund raising, getting people to 
(?) and they liked to make these things attractive and colorful 
with all the regalia, and they felt that trustees don't normally 
have these things and if we ere going to honor somebody or have 
some kind of an affair, a half a dozen people involved, they 
would have these robes there for the non academics. Bodine wore 
one (?) we attended a lot of those things and I had to speak at 
every graduation, tried to keep myself down to 30 seconds, but 
that was part of it and I think hoping to keep the trustees 
involved. By that time the trustees would be getting a little 
impaatient with details but anything to keep the trustees in-
volved (?) 

Allen: O.K. In the Manning Administration, we certainly, one, 
problems began to appear on cash flow, two, the necessity for 
short term borrowing, and three, a drop in enrollment and also 
the bui ing of the new library. In retrospect, looking back 
over the record there were serious financial problems coming up, 
but if you looked at the balance sheets, these do not readily 
appear. What brought to the attention the financial problem and 
also the administrative problem. 

Newman: (?) I had left the chairmanship and I think Fred Sil-
liman took it over. Fred, of course had s own appraisal and 
we, the accounting we did was taken (?), it was done locally and 
the assessments and ther appraialsals of the property were some-
thing that worked out to be Friedman and Ike Schine and Henry and 
all else. henry would know better than I did, but we did not 
have a financial system. We needed it in that point in time and 
it was (?}and then before that (?} we got the habit of borrow-
ing for the short term and then paying it all back. But that and 
the fact that this was a period I think something of a 
recession, the planning of the gift from the Wahlstrom Ilbrary, 
we almost stopped the library. we had started out with what was 
to be a four story building, and when (? something about the ar-
chitect saying the campus would be locked up with a four story 
building), and then of course the Bernhard Building and the 
library felt fairly close to this, and we had been raising the 
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money and generating from our gifts, from our students, par-
ticularly our student enrollment and from our subsidy, really, 
from our evening program. All those things (?) 

End of side one. 

Side two. 

Newman Cont'd: We had great success in the enrollment picture, 
but all of a sudden that dropped off, and we had a change in the 
administration, either coming or had come. We had committed our-
selves to a number of faculty which, I'm still reminded that we 
promised them all of these things, but we hired them back in this 
period and they were very talented young people, but we went out 
and raised the salary levels in order to attract them, and this 
is about the time although uconn had jumped their faculty 
salaries by about 40% to make UConn into a an instant Harvard, 
and a number of things came into it, but the basic question at 
the end was, do we continue to build a strong liberal arts 
program at UB. And the library was cnsidered central to this 
thing, and we knew then that we had a struggle to finish the 
financing on the Arnold Bernhard Building and we had the founda-
tion gift for Wahlstrom Building, a million dollars for Wahlstrom 
and when we had probably another million to be {?) and maybe half 
again as much possible. The building coming in, the building 
costs were jumping, building was coming in at 5, 6 or 7 million, 
a much larger number than we thought, we also headed, we'd gone 
between four and eight stories and I've forgotton what we finally 
ended up with. 

Allen: we ended up with eight. 

Newman: And we didn't finish the last two as i recall it, and 
the cost of steel and the shelling of the, the sheathing of the 
building (?) were the same, just some steel work and I thought we 
ought to do that for the provision of the future and with the 
idea that using many of these small houses that we were using and 
trying to maintain the archectural integrity of the neighborhood. 
This was getting to be a very expensive proposition. we were 
restoring houses and trying to keep them looking like they looked 
when they were delightful homes but they were getting very 
expensive. So we had to make a decision and the decision was 
that we would continue, that this was a temporary situation and 
went out and finalized the contract to go ahead of them with the 
Magnus Wahlstrom building and that was the last major building 
that, Ike Schine -

Allen: Schine had been finished. 

Newman: So we had this decision to make that we had faith in the 
future. Jim Halsey used to say (?) and then the Greater 
Bridgeport thing. we had all the faculty together and we had 
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Dana in and others, what could we do? Mr. Dana was dead then but 
I think his son came up, Charles, Jr., and we said do we go ahead 
and will you people help us? We got enough affirmative support 
and the faculty came in and made their pitches to, how important 
it was. so we decided to go ahead. And, but then, of course, 
that all just complicated our cash flow no end, and in the mean-
time we had not budgeting as tightly and sacred Heart was begin-
ning to cut in on our evening program and our success was being 
imitated in New Haven and they were expanding, and so it went, 
but we did get ourselves into quite a cash bind and Ted Manning 
was not a Henry Littlefield, he was not, the tight, well con-
trolled fiscal person. He didn't keep check of things, he 
delegated an awful lot of stuff including his provost, he was a 
delightful person in many ways, but a poet, and he was granting 
tenure everytime you turned around. He had taken that respon-
sibility away from faculty, from the trustees, and all of a sud-
den we had more tenured faculty that we had anything else and we 
were, people were being tenured at early ages and we were over 
tenured in many departments. And so we had obligations that be-
came very tight. 

And, Fred Silliman was Chairman at the time and Fred decided that 
he wasn't going to, that he was going to get a complete audit of 
the whole thing. He and I and Bob Jefferies and one or two 
others were still senior trustees at that time. We really sat 
down and we really brought in Price-Waterhouse. we wanted a com-
plete look at this whole thing, cash flow anaylsis and this was 
costly, but it gave us a rather, clearer, more basic, more of a 
shock of where we were going, and by that time some of the hopes 
of a turn around and enrollment were beg inning to be, we were 
losing hope at the time. But we began to see that other institu-
tions wanted in flow of students. And Connecticut, as you know, 
is an affluent community and has many people who thought ought to 
go to UB, but we sent more kids out state (?) most of them and a 
student, you know my kids wanted to get as far away as they 
could, just because that was part of growing up and getting away 
from the home and hearth and going to school in New Mexico or 
California. I had one daughter in New Mexico, one in Canada and 
a son in Stanford, what good does that do UB? And that attitude 
is widespread. So the time came and it was obvious that Ted 
wasn't stepping up to it. He couldn't cut, he couldn't do a lot 
of things that, we went to him and suggested that maybe in this 
point in time he didn't fit our needs and did he think he could 
do these things, and he said "no", he said, "this isn't what I 
expected", and we came out of The University of Colorado,where he 
was provost, and you don't have those problems in a state school, 
and he wasn't prepared for this kind of thing. He was very ef-
fective at fund raising when he got up there but he wasn't, you 
know, laying out a schedule that showed fund raising. He was 
teaching a class in Physics which he loved to do, and he'd stayed 
there and talked with kids, and he was programming his computer, 
and he was doing a lot of things, but he was not prepared to run 
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the institution, particularly in the kind of mode that we were 
into, and so he, Fred and I wanted to sit down with him and said 
this isn't working out and can you change it? And he said," I 
think that one of the things I'd rather do is, I've been thinking 
about it" and we said, "We know you have". He was very much the 
gentleman, no struggle at all but the Trustees by that time had 
seen the report from Price-Waterhouse, Bob Jeffries had done a 
lot of work on this kind of stuff and our student/faculty ratio 
was way up and he had analyzed the trends in a number of 
institutions, schools, and he could see the erosion, and it was 
obvious that most of these numbers and his numbers plus those of 
Price-Waterhouse, the Trustees had no choice but to make some 
changes. It either had to be Ted make the change and the whole 
approach to the institution including the provost who thought it 
was our problem. his problem was to spend the money and our 
problem was to find it. He'd take care of the spending. we told 
him that he was through too - well it was nice here, time to go 
someplace else. So he went. And then for a time we had a dif-
ficult thing. we had to re-open the whole thing to a new search 
and-

Allen: This was a much smaller committee? 

Newman: You'd better believe it. We actualy, the whole Board 
made the decision, but some of us felt that, we had a couple of 
conversations with Lee and we told him what he was facing and Lee 
said, well if you can give me your help, give me a strong f inan-
cial guy, yes, I'd like to come back to Bridgeport. As you know 
he and Ginny were not too happy in upstate rural New York, and 
had to do some hard negotiating-Lee had certain things he wanted 
and by that time we'd make up our mind that he was going to be 
our choice, and he was the person that deserved a shot at it and 
he came in and took over a difficult situation. we brought in 
people like Sam Hawley and George Taylor and others in banks to 
sit down and offer assurance that we could cover the problem and, 
but they had to get that cash flow positive in a real hurry. And 
that was done. And I think-

Allen: I had a snall role in that. 

Newman: I'm sure you did. More than a small role. 

Allen: I was secretary of the Senate and the Senate instructed 
me to inform Jack Field, as chairman of the search committee, 
that the faculty had passed a resolution earlier and had a role 
in picking the next president, so as secretary I was instructed 
to do this and I met with Jack and told him that, and then we 
started talking off the record and he said, you know whom we 
ought to have for President? And I said, no, who? And he said 
Lee Miles. And we talked a little more and I said, you know it's 
interesting, this weekend I'm going to up there because my daugh-
ter is there and I'm president of the Parent's Association and a 
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President, attended their Board meetings, and so Jack gave me a 
message to give to Lee that they were interested and get in touch 
and so forth. 

Newman: I didn't know that particular bit. As I say, I recall 
that there were four or five (?) I don't know where (?) Herb 
Cohen was beginning to get, beginning to develop this condition 
that he had, he couldn't attend meeting, he just couldn't walk 
and, but there were half a dozen of us and I've forgotten all but 
the ones I think of are Fred, who was determined that nothing 
while he was running this was going to get into this kind of 
trouble. He was going to clean it up and then clean it up before 
he turned it over to Jack Field, which is what he set up the mo-
tion and Bob Jeffries, was very much part of it. There were 
others, Bob Dixon who was coming into it more actively but yes, 
its -

Allen: Why did the Board see fit to leave Manning on for another 
year in the Lame Duck capacity with really no authority other 
than fund raising? 

Newman: I'm not sure what the negotiations were whether that was 
in the agreement. He'd been here such a short time that we had 
to what we call today a parachute. In that effect I think we 
couln't kick him out overnight. One of the reasons he, I think 
he took a cut in salary. His wife was finishing her doctorate 
and he was going to stay in the area and we tried, because he was 
very graceful about the whole thing. He didn't raise a fuss and 
he was doing some things that were interesting. He was running a 
computer program, he was programming certain things through the 
computer which I'm probably sure were lost because typical 
presidency, this was a master plan but Jeanne, she was finishing 
up her doctorate in Fine Arts at Yale, and I think we did give 
him pretty close to a year and I don't know, Lee had to finish 
out his term and we wanted that provost out of there so I've for-
gotten who was acting as president. 

Allen: Well you had Manning was still president but the institu-
tion was run by a Troica of carrier, Diem and Cox and they 
couldn't get along, and then there was a Board-Administration 
Liason Committee headed by Silliman. Jefferys was on it and I've 
forgotton who else was on it, who actually ran the institution. 

Newman: That comes back to me now. Carrier was, warren was one 
of our problems. 

Allen: I recommended to Lee, incidentally, that he bekept on for 
a year in transition because of the information and knowlege that 
he had and then let him go. 

Newman: warren. The one we lost in Costa Rica 
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settled down. It was a very interesting period for me because my 
son was at Fort Benning getting ready to go overseas and he had 
just finished graduate school at Stanford and there were two or 
three of us in the same position. There were others whose kids 
were heading for Canada who felt they were not going to par-
ticipate and of course, my son never did get to Viet Nam. Nixon 
got elected in '68, as you know, and he started the plan of pull-
ing out (?) anyway the whole thing was a turmoil. We debated, 
but I think the general feeling was that we were patterning our-
selves after what seemed to be the consensus of this area. There 
were Trustees that felt we should take a much stronger stand and 
I think at the end we ended up by probably being a little too 
soft in the situation, but we really felt that what you had to 
tackle was the faculty, and certainly we were late getting 
started and it was not as bad here. we really didn't have any 
bad incidences but the police were very much against any violence 
and we didn't have that much damage at the institution. we had 
some but not a great deal. 

Allen: I know when they occupied the computer center, they told 
the kids that when it came time to run the payroll, to get out, 
otherwise they would really have problems, and the kids left. 

Newman: There wasn't enough of that kind of sense of violence to 
(?) and as I said we had many bitter discussions on and off. we 
were meeting off the campus for a while because we didn't want to 
expose (?) to the student (?) but it was very mixed feelings. I 
had spent four years in the Army and Dan Wheeler was a pilot in 
WW II. 

Allen: Another traumatic situation for the University and for me 
as well, was faculty unionism. Any comments there? 

Newman: Well, I was upset about it. I think, I don't think its 
done the institution any good. I think, I really don't know what 
happened. Henry Littlefield gets a lot of the blame for this, 
that the situations were created, I don't know if this is true 
or not, there is no question that the faculty were scared when we 
first cut back some expenditures. They were upset about cutting 
back library monies. I think we may have deferred the - some 
salary increases because of this tight period and there were 
faculty, particularly in the College of Education, that~had been, 
we hadn't terminated them but we had put them around on odd jobs. 
And I said at this point I wasn't as close to the situation. My 
feeling was that it was very poorly handled • I think the thing 
that upset me the most was the vote was about two to one for the 
union, and then the decision was to put in a closed shop forcing 
everyone into the union, and this did Lee Miles a little harm be-
cause the people who stood up for him in opposing the union and 
then were locked into the union and had to pay dues. But were 
very much against it, and that, I think, if we accepted the union 
on an open basis, which is more common but there wasn't, but this 
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is not union thinking and we're about the only country left with 
a closed shop. That, I dont know, I think we lost something with 
it and maybe the faculty gained something with it. Certainly it 
gives some of the faculty a chance to say their piece about what 
we are doing or should be doing or not doing or this kind of 
thing but I think that - I regretted it. 

Allen: Oh, I do too. I am violently opposed to unions. The, 
you said that Henry bears some blame. I think perhaps that Henry 
does bear some blame in his relationship and talking to the 
Faculty Welfare Committee. In effect he was negotiating with the 
Faculty Welfare Committee before we got the union. 

Newman: Yes, but that goes back -

Allen: In the late 60's 

Newman: Even before that, it became formalized I think. He 
asked for a formal thing and I don't know exactly but always the 
faculty came in to see Henry or Jim and before that some even 
came to see me, and I'm sure Bodine got involved when I did. I 
refused to have anything to do with administration. I felt that 
that was not the role - I think that faculty and college ad-
ministrators are not used to dealing with unions and many people 
were not and a lot of mistakes were made. 

Allen: I think the turning point, and I know many faculty who 
would agree with this, for unionism was a speech that Manning 
made to the faculty just before the vote took place. It was a 
horrible speech and it turned an awful lot of faculty off and, as 
I said, I and many other faculty believed that that was the turn-
ing point. 

Newman: What particularly did he say? 

Allen: I don't recall exactly what it was he did say. This is 
the part that I've got to do some more research on, but it was 
all recorded in the minutes of the general faculty meetings so I 
know where that is and can get it at a moment to verify this. 

Newman: I'd be curious as to what cause at that time, I was, 
particularly as I'd been chairman I was trying to stay back and 
not interfere with what Fred was trying to do his own thing, and 
John Field is a strong individual and I made myself available but 
I-tried to avoid intruding. Of course I attended meetings but 

Allen: O.K. let's move on to individuals. Mrs. Oppel was a long 
long time member of the Board of Trustees and was secretary of 
the Board from the inception of the Jr. College for many many 
years. I, and she was on the Board to I think about your time. 

Newman: I remember the name and I remember her face. 
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Allen: She moved to Trustee Emeritus in Dec. of '67. 
find anybody who knows anything about her. 

I can't 

Newman: I can't help you. I remember her and there is something 
back in a brain cell some place but Henry is the only one that 

Allen: Henry does't remember much about her either. 

Newman: I think she's one of these'good souls that came to meet-
ings and did her chore. 

Allen: There is some indication that she gave some money early 
on in the Jr. College days. 

Newman: I don't know that. 

Allen: I'd like to bounce a few names off you and have some 
quick comments about them, their role and their ability. Al 
Bodine. 

Newman: Al was very much a community person and he enjoyed the 
university. He'd been a trustee at Lehigh and he'd been involved 
in a number of community and association activities. He and 
Henry were quite good friends and got along quite well and again 
he, I think he was he came along as, he wasn't a founding trustee 
but he was one of the early ones involved in Bridgeport and he 
had a very successful, still very successful business and two 
very bright boys who didn't even help, so he had plenty of time 
to do it and I thought, he got me involved and he pushed to ge me 
involved and he wanted to get a new generation started and I know 
he and Steinkraus often said to me (?). They picked Fred 
Silliman, they picked Jack Field and they picked some others of 
my generation. I thought Bo was, he was a conservative but a 
very moderate person. He appealed to a lot of people. He had a 
good sense of humor. Good story teller, ran a good meeting and I 
think Henry got a lot of support from him. And he liked to make 
speeches at commencement and what was that show you used to put 
on? 

Allen: Campus Thunder 

Newman: Campus Thunder, he liked those kind of things and he was 
the kind of community leader, and I thought he did an excellent 
job. 

Allen: Charles Dana 

Newman: A very interesting person, Charles Dana was. You heard 
the story about his checking out Dana Hall, the drawings? 

Allen: Yes. 
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Newman: He was a very broad scale guy. (?) The stories about Mr. 
Dana are numerous. He was a lawyer. 

Allen: A bankruptcy lawyer. 

Newman: Yes he handled the bankruptcy of the Locomobile co. He 
was a state senator of New York. He was of the Thomas Dewey gen-
eration in New York. A strong republican and he picked up the 
Dana Corporation bankruptcy and turned it around and then put it 
in the black. But he really went out to sell Dana Corporation 
and he used to go through that plant and talked to all the 
employees and their union relationships and their policy, one of 
the most successful automotive suppliers, and on the campus he 
was the very strong set of things and at one point I was finance 
chairman for the Republican party, and I went to him to raise 
money for Dick Nixon, back in 1960. This didn't have anything to 
do with the Board. And I went to see Mr. Dana. I cornered him 
after a meeting at UB and I said I'm raising money for Dick Nixon 
in Connecticut and I've got you down for $2,500 and he said well, 
he isn't going to win, he hasn't got it. I'll give you $1,000. 
That's the way he was. He was very outspoken but he had a very, 
and I think people like Henry can give you a much better picture. 
He wans't a person probably that wrote what he thought but he and 
Magnus Wahlstrom were pretty much the astute, sharp people who I 
think if they were written down at least would have been 
remembered. Because he had a feel for people and things and 
relationships. He was a very good person. 

Allen: Magnus Wahlstrom. 

Newman: Very much the same way. Magnus never went to beyond 
trade school and his statement to me was that after Henry and I 
approached him for the gift which he, it became the Library, butr 
originally it was for the new Engineering Building, We were 
walking along I think (?)(A school in Swededn.) He got out of 
there in 1922 and they were teaching calculus then. That was 
more of a challenge than we ever recognized. He was another per-
son who spoke several languages. I saw him make a trip to South 
America and I think he went to Berlitz and took this thing where 
you hire a Spanish speaker to stay with you for six weeks and in 
six months he had a working knowlege of Spanish. He was 
incredible. He spoke excellent Swedish, he spoke German and a 
very unique, highly intelligent person. He never was a college 
graduate, of course, but went in in there and tried quizzing him 
on a machine design and he would really, sometimes they came out 
with their tail between their legs, because he could see things, 
and he could read things. If you were calculating something. I 
remember when I was (?) we were calculating a depression mold for 
this building and the guys were scribbling and using their slide 
rule. He did it all in his head. I swear he could multi ply 
three digit numbers. He was just that good. I swear he had a 
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160-180 IQ. He read tremendously. He didn't like meetings. I'd 
rather be chairman but all that God damned talk. If you got 
something come up and give me a picture. He just couldn't sit at 
meetings, he was not that kind of person. Over there in that 
plant. he used to sit out in the plant Dick Moore was the same 
way. He could walk right in the middle of the shop floor, have a 
drafting board there, with a slide rule and stop watch and he'd 
be out there watching what was going on, designing fixtures and 
he'd come in after everybody had gone home and pile it on his 
deskand look at it and throw it in the wastebasket. And he'd 
scribble out an answer and stick it back in an envelope, and mail 
it back to the guy. That's all he did, he had no overhead, 
believe me there was no secretary. 

Allen: Rudy Bannow. 

Newman: Rudy was a different kind of person. Rudy was a 
salesman, a pattern maker but very unique in his own way, a very 
good looking man and a tremendous speaker, very effective public 
speaker, liked meetings, liked people, neither one of them drank 
they were proabition Scandavians, and not as quick as Magnus was 
by a long ways but an excellent mechanic. He used to, when I 
used to go and see him as a kid, take patterns to be made, there 
were different people. Moore Special Tool and Bridgeport 
Machines (?) and I'd go over to see him and get patterns made and 
Rudy had three machines running and he'd be watching the machines 
while he made calculations down on pricing this pattern and look-
ing at it and turning the drawing over and he's say, well, $22.00 
(?) • 

Allen: Fred Silliman: 

Newman: Fred is a little more difficult. Fred, take charge guy, 
great for getting around, but he jumped to conclusions. Fred is a 
good friend of mine but he'd jump to conclusions, he'd get a fix 
on something and you couldn't change him. That's why he resigned 
over D'Dadario, that goes back to a personal thing. Frank at one 
point, I talked to both Frank and Fred about it, I knew both of 
them pretty well, and, but he was a, when he ran the Hydraulic 
Company, he's the kind of guy that would get down in the trenches 
with the guys and prove he throw dirt faster than they could, and 
but as a running the business, he, one of the things, he'd hire a 
guy and then didn't like what he was doing and fire him. And he 
seemed to be that way at the university, but he and this situa-
tion came up he was ideal when this Manning situation, this 
financial thing, he made up his mind, that wasn't going tolast 
very long. And he was going to chop anybody and everybody who 
got in his way. (?) at least a positive cash flow or else. He 
was not going to (?) and he made it very clear, and it is inter-
esting when you were here when (?) I couldn't get a hold of him 
(?) I want you there in case something comes up. He was prepared 
to cut Manning up and Ted was just, said, Yes,r've been thinking 
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about it and I think the same thing and I don't belong here, but 
Fred provided, he was on that Board a long time, and but he was a 
visionary in his own way, and, but I always felt he never took 
something and studied it in depth, you know, plan. He didn't 
have that calculating mind that Bill Benton had. He was another 
one who was a very brilliant guy who was, he figured from every 
angle. A classic story was that Hubert Humphrey lost an election 
to Nixon, or whoever it was, he hired him and put him on some-
where around the world to sell Encyclopedia Britannica and he 
said, how's he doing as a salesman. (?) liberal Democrat, he's 
so great he made a speach, a twenty two minute speach at the 
Univ. of Tokyo, he said he mentioned the Encyclopedia Britannica 
thirty four times. That's the way Bill Benton's mind worked. He 
knew what he was selling, he believed in education, but boy, the 
way he got there was to sell The Encyclopedia Britannica and he 
made a fortune in art because he just would see things other 
people couldn't see. 

Allen: I was, when they put faculty on Board committees, I was 
the first faculty member in the group, the first faculty members 
elected and I was on the educational policies committee and sat 
beside him several times in meetings and was very, very much 
impressed by him. 

Newman: Yes, he was a another generation again, but his mind, I 
said I was. I would put him, and, he wasn't a mathematical or 
engineering type like Magnus Whalstrom was, but somewhat like 
Dana, he saw things in a larger perspective, Social, Political 
implications he was interested with the world of living. 

Allen: Jack Field 

Newman: Jack is a quieter type, I think very strong on Liberal 
Arts. He early on sided with Herb Cohen but also had been in 
usiness long enough to recognize that the difference between when 
a person does in personnel the business, there's an awful lot 
of, we use a lot of our own terms but it really comes out of the 
western culture, western philosophy, the western literature that 
he could recognize both, damn it all, when you talk about Casals, 
he's no different than an¥body else selling an idea. It's a 
concept, a service and he s quieter, he's very well organized. 
He, you know, he took Warnaco from a small family company of 
maybe five mill ion sales and when he left it, it was three 
hundred million, and he made a national company out of it and he 
said, I know I made so many acquisitions and guys I bought now 
have far more stock than the warners do. warners and Fields are 
intermarried, and he said you know, I'm going to be thrown out 
someday and he said, so be it, I've made my money and I (?) but 
he started out to be a writer, a correspondent I guess. I liked 
Jack, I thought he was a good choice for president and I think he 
related well to, balance is the word that comes to my mind with 
him and very understanding whether it's a technical problem or a 
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business problem or an academic thing, I felt that, 

Allen: Bob Jeffrie.s 

Newman: Bob is a person that, a very bright guy but he gets self 
set, takes a hold of something and he doesn't let go. He's not 
easy, if you don't follow his plan of thinking. Bob, I wouldn't 
think would be a good manager, wasn't a good manager. I think 
the reason he never became Chairman was that, probably deserved 
it, the kind of effort he put in it, the contributions he made 
but they had to be too much his ideas and he had difficulty, I 
think, of times (?). You had to be impressed with his breath of 
knowlege and his interest in higher education. He really was in-
terested and he, but he again he'd been around the route, he'd 
been an acadamician, he'd been in business and he'd done a lot of 
things and he ended up by making a fair amount of money on his 
own, private investing and so the result he was, he was, when he 
talked to the faculty or to the business people on the board he 
could relate to them, but sometimes he he could be over related, 
but he was a very effective trustee, whether or not he 'd been 
made, I felt he should have been chairman, cause I felt Bob 
Dixon, another great good friend should have been Chairman. I 
think it was the conflict that they had maybe with Lee or maybe 
with, he was up on the first people who sensed that it wasn't 
working out with Manning and that Carrier was the wrong person in 
that role. He was closer to some of the faculty than the rest of 
us were. Of course he took that job, an adjunct professorship 
which he wanated just cause he liked the atmosphere, he took that 
off ice so he heard a lot of things and, which upset a lot of 
people. I think personally it was a mistake. 

Allen: I'm going to conclude with sort of a tough question, 
Newman. What do you see for the Univ. of Bridgeport down the 
road for the next ten, fifteen, twenty years? 

Newman: If we get through the next twenty years, we're going to 
be a very excellent university, I think the next ten or twenty 
years (?) I don't think we have yet found our proper role. I 
think we try to do too much and have fallen short (?) and I don't 
know what and how we could have done it differently. It seems to 
me that we have, we serve the community well. we've done a lot 
of things that people said, I never believe. George Taylor said 
if I couldn't have gone to UB, if I couldn't have got ton the 
scholarship for half my tuition I couldn't have gone to college. 
And a lot of people have said this so that contribution is very 
real and I'm hopeful that some of these people reach the age when 
they will contribute financially they will do so. Tthat this 
would be the kind of thing that will save the university, but I 
still feel that this role that we're into is very difficult. An 
awful lot of people want a professional education, they don't see 
what a Liberal Arts Degree can do for them and that is the kind 
of basic problem. We tried to do both and ended up by doing 
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neither one as well as we should, and that's what bothers me. I 
don't think, Lee has struggled with it and he's had these two 
plans that we've adopted. I haven't seen us yet, Bill, and I 
think if I could say anything aboutn the way the Universityi has 
been operating, thinking back about my years, but I remember 
about Cornell is not the president or the deans, its the faculty 
and the people who made Cornell or Stanford are not the 
presidents, except as they are brought into things, and I think 
we have probably had two strong presidents, too many strong 
presidents and not enough strong faculty who could run the 
departments and create a department. We've only had two depart-
ments that I think that I could recognize, are recognized, I 
think on a national basis. One is the Fones School of Dental 
Hygene and the Industrial Design that Bob Redmann did. Those two 
were unique and you know given a couple more of those kind of 
things, Engineering or Business or a Law Professor or somebody in 
History or whatever, I don't know, that's the kind of thing that 
makes the institution and we spend so much money and that's my, I 
said this to Lee several times I said, it's ridiculous, the damn 
deans, thats the job that had some administration. It's like in 
this company, my job is not to design the machines but to make 
sure we've got designers because those are the guys that are 
going to sell it. You don't sell through a sales department be-
cause you sell through your creativity and Bob Redmann did cer-
tain things in Industrial Design that were unique and this class 
and it wasn't just money, it was the enthusiasm that Bob would 
talk to you forever on a problem, he lost all track of time. 

Allen: He was a great teacher. 

Newman: That is the kind of thing I remember about some of my 
professors and that to me is what made my case, Cornell and MIT 
great schools for me and somehow today we didn't have enough of 
those faculty or we didn't give them the running room or some-
place we fell down on the, I don't know. I don't have any better 

that but I think the University is still a collection 
rs all rest of the stuff only the support 

type. If you can't unite, illuminate, get somebody involved you 
know like German out at ord. He er that whole Electri-
cal ineer out of which came the Hewlett so many 
of these thi s and those few g s up at MIT a Cornell in 
thermodynamics. we had a couple or three guys that really were 
the founders of the basic heat power (?) thermodynamics for all 
the r ants in the country and that's what built the en-

s • And if you a couple of those kind of guys 
the support, wander in the door, I don't know how they 

that is the job of the president and he suceeds or 
that and Fred ablad is one of the people I respected 
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cause I don't have better answer than that. 

Allen: Well, there is an 1 lot what you say and as a long 
t facul member, I would t to agree with that also. 
Newman, we went over our hour a half but it was a delightful 
inte and free and useful. 

Newman: 
letters 

Car how youo use some 
there use with caution. 

End of t 
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